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MINUTES OF THE COLYTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11TH APRIL IN THE FEOFFEES TOWN HALL AT 7 PM.

PRESENT :  Councillors P Arnott, K Clifford, Mrs C Collier, R Collier, A Davis (Vice Chair), C Pady, A Parr (Chairman), G Stephens, C Stone, R Turner, W Waterworth, N Weldon, D House,

ALSO PRESENT: County Councillor Ms S Randall Johnson (part of the meeting), District Councillor Mrs H Parr, 8 members of the public and Miss E Berry (Clerk).

10/10/113 
  Receipt and approval of apologies for absence – PC Steve Speariett
10/10/114  
Police Report

PC Speariett had given details to Cllr Parr. There had been 4 reported incidents since the last meeting. Two of criminal damage, one theft of a motor vehicle and one case of fraud.

10/10/115
Public Question Time (15 minutes maximum)

Mr Hay reported that he had received a copy of the Email from Mike Brown referring to the issues reported at the last meeting and he is unimpressed with the reasons given for the delay in repairing Heathayne Bars and the loose slabs in Market place, However he is pleased that the drains had been cleared on Southleigh Rd.

He went on to give the meeting details of recycling costs charged at Sutton Tip and asked ‘what are we paying rates for’.

He reported a pothole in Church St, which will be passed onto Highways.

10/10/116
Approval of the Minutes of the Parish Council Meetings held on 14th February 2011 & 14th March 2011


 10/10/81c to be deleted in its entirety as neither Cllr Waterworth nor the Clerk have details on the exact wording of the amendment. 

10/10/102  - the figure was £3,300 not £33,000.

10/10/99 – comments made by Cllr Stone added


With these amendments the minutes were accepted and signed as a true record.

10/10/117 
Matters arising from these Minutes, which are not otherwise on the agenda

.
a) *Update of Master list of Appointments made by Colyton Parish Council to External Bodies and Charitable trusts. 

*Cllrs Stone & Arnott declared an interest.

The Clerk had found in previous minutes that Cllr Platts had been appointed to the position of RST Trustee in 2006 and although he had not stood for re-election as a councillor in 2007 there was nothing recorded in the minutes to say that he had resigned his position as trustee.

Cllr C Collier had obtained a  copy of a letter dated July 2007 in which Cllr Platts resigned from the Trustees, so the appointment of Cllr Arnott in May 2007 was not valid as the post was not vacant at that time. 

See clarification in minutes of June 13th 2011 ref 11/06/29.

However subsequent appointments were made in good faith and Cllr House felt that these should stand. Cllr Stone agreed, there had been a previous query over a Feoffees nomination and that had been left until it came up for renewal so he felt a precedent already existed.

Cllr House proposed that the 2009 nomination ratified in 2010 remains, Cllr Stone seconded the proposal. The vote was 8 for and 2 abstentions. The motion is carried.

b) Proposed change in Post Office Services – Copy of a letter from Chief Executive of the Post Office in reply to Neil Parish MP 

Letter to Chairman from Neil Paris attaching a reply from Heather Barnes on behalf of DCC Highways & Traffic Order Committee.

The council agreed that we should continue to oppose any proposed downgrading of our current service.

c) Cllr C Collier proposed that we publish the minutes on the website. This was seconded by Cllr Stone. This would be a one year trial

10/10/118
Report from County Councillor

Nothing to report during this election period. The final meeting of the Council is tomorrow night.

10/10/119
Report from District Councillors

District Cllr Sara Randall Johnston thanked all those who attended the StopLine Way presentation in Colyford. There had been good feedback, which has led to additional thinking on the exact routing.

She has been reliably informed that Dolphin Street will be resurfaced but has not details of the timescale.

The reorganisation of the Senior Team at County Hall is ongoing, the directors will be cut from 15 to 3.

Cllr Davis asked if she had any information about an Axmouth by-pass. She answered that this had been proposed many years ago and unless Axmouth was prepared to accept additional housing it could not happen due to financial constraints. There were no plans for a by-pass off the back of the Seaton regeneration plan. Cllr B Collier felt that the Planning department had let everyone down, access to the site should have been worked out prior to development starting.

Cllr Stone reiterated that a route through Colyford is not only unacceptable in the short term but also in the long term and needs to be addressed properly. Dst.Cllr Sara Randall Johnson believes that a traffic study will be done by Devon County.

10/10/120
Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre progress

Mark Mann reported that the steps had turned up and can now be finished off, along with the fence in the car park.

The clock, paid for by Link in memory of Ms P Goate, will arrive shortly and be put in place.

10/10/121
Highway Matters

a) Update on HGV route/Condition 17 re infill at Seaton.

Cllr Davis reported that the meeting called at short notice with Neil Parish MP had been well attended and from that a submission was made to the HATOC meeting with the result that the HATOC committee refused an application from Axmouth for a permanent weight restriction. There had been a meeting in the village hall at Axmouth which Cllr Stone & Davis attended, it was basically a feedback session with their District Councillor and a discussion of further action. There is a need to obtain more traffic data prior to discussion on a relief road and also a need to form alliances with other villages and towns.

Cllr Parr was concerned at a local press headline, which stated that Colyton Parish Council had appeared to pledge support to Axmouth without it being discussed in council. He feels the issue is not quite so straightforward and whilst support can be given by individuals nothing can be ‘pledged’ from the Council without discussion. Cllr Davis explained that he had e-mailed Pulmans with the details and they had lighted on one small part of his report.

An email has been received from Andy Carmichael re the Construction and Environment Management Plan submitted by Tesco . This needs feedback in 14 days. Cllr Parr went through the route options and all agreed that the option of traffic coming into Colyford and then going down past the Post Office was the worst possible solution. 

It was agreed that Cllr Davis would draft a response to this proposal, e-mail it to councillors for their comment and get it back within the deadline period.

b) An Email had been received 23/03 from Mike Brown on issues raised from the last meeting. A scheme had been prepared for the replacement of the post & bar fence at Heathayne but had not received financial approval. It is not the highest priority within the current budget because of the low risk posed to pedestrians.

An order has been prepared for minor footway works in Market Place, including the loose slab outside Abbots.

The lengthsman will be asked to look at the drains in the vicinity of Guernsey Corner on his next visit.

c) Letter 17/2/11 – DCC – Public Path diversion and definitive map & statement modification order 2011 – Footpath No36 – P3 co-ordinator aware. This was supported.

The next Traffic Group meeting is 15th June.

The following potholes will be reported to Highways:

Station Rd – just outside the Toll House, Church Street, several on Hillside and Stafford Lane on left near the entrance to the field and just by the 30mph sign (previous repair). There is subsidence on the road to Seaton Junction from Mounthill, opposite Colcombe Woods.

The bank of the ditch beside the Colyton Grammar School music room has disappeared. 

Some suggestions to the format of the Highways Log were made by Cllr Stone. These will be forwarded to Highways and some information on the progress of reinstating the report sought.

All reported to Highways 12/4/11

10/10/122
Reports from meetings attended:


See Attached reports from Cllr Davis 


EDDC Special Development Management Committee – 15/3/11


Stop Line Way Contact Group – 17/3/11


DCC HATOC Meeting – 28/3/11

Axmouth Village meeting - 6/4/11

Cllr C Collier and K Clifford had attended another Royal Wedding Celebration Meeting and plans have been formalised and funding sought from various groups including the Carnival, Colyford Goose Fayre, History Society, and Link.

Cllr Clifford felt that Colyton could hold its head up high with five events being planned, catering for all ages.

10/10/123
Correspondence

a) E-mail forwarded in clerks absence – for info.

2 x weekly e-mail digest 

Colyton Post Office – Neil Parish MP.

DAPC Training & events

LCR online briefing

Smokefree Devon Alliance

Action for Market town award

RD&E NHS Foundation Trust newsletter 

b) E-mail 17/3 - Paul Arnott re approval of in Committee Minutes – Procedure, and Feb minutes – and RST – also copied to councillors

&

 Email dated 22/3 - Denise Lyons in response to Paul Arnott (17/3) re Approval of In Committee Minutes.

My view is that the Council should be agreeing minutes at the next meeting.  You may wish to get advice about how to minute ‘in committee’ parts of the meeting in a way that can be agreed in ordinary session. 

It was agreed that the In Committee minutes would be dealt with as discussed and agreed at the December meeting – 10/10/54 – see below:

 Procedure for Approval of In Committee Minutes. Cllr Arnott had expressed concern that there was not an agreed procedure.

Cllr Turner proposed that the Council meet In Committee to endorse any previous In Committee Minutes.

Cllr B Collier seconded the proposal. 

All agreed that would be the procedure from now on. 

This procedure will be recorded in the Standing orders

C)
Email from Alec Yates – 22/3 – re Meeting at Colyford Memorial Hall.

Answered in clerk’s absence by Cllr C Collier.

d) Letter 27/3 from Mieke Miller-Jansen of Manna, Colyton Hill, requesting some clarification over what is happening to the water tank in the field from Whitegate Lane to Morning Cover. Apparently it was sold a few years ago. She is inviting councillors to inspect the tank. Cllrs R Collier & K Clifford  will look into it

e) *Letter 29/3 from Ben Joslin, Secretary to the Trustees of the RSYC. Requesting a response to his last letter dated –1/03 which was being 

dealt with by Cllr A Parr who at the time of receipt of this letter was away in India. Cllr A Parr will look into this

* Cllrs Stone & Arnott declared an interest.

The Clerk will obtain a copy of the Charities Commission Governing document for future reference.

f) Nominations received for Parish & District councillors – on notice boards

g) ** E mail Cara Stobart re Devon Community of the Year – a new annual award – forwarded to councillors, Mark Mann & Allotment Association.

Cllr C Collier will look at the website, see what is involved and think about forming a sub committee.

Cllr Stone was puzzled that a letter read out at last months meeting, and a subsequent one received by all councillors had not been discussed. Cllr Parr said that as it was not Parish Council business it had not been placed on the agenda and a letter will be written to the author of the letters to explain this.

10/10/124
 Finance: 

a) Accounts to be presented for payment.

	Cheque #
	Company
	Description
	
	VAT
	TOTAL

	2559
	Mr A Barratt
	Ground Maintenance
	
	
	£677.88

	2560
	EDDC
	RATES:
	
	
	

	
	
	Rosemary Lane
	£357.45
	
	

	
	
	PM Playing Fields
	£714.90
	
	

	
	
	Cemetery
	£528.15
	
	£1600.50

	2561
	Blamphayne Saw Mills
	Timber
	£118.40
	£23.68
	£142.08

	2562
	PGD Services
	Garden Maintenance
	
	
	£40

	** 2563
	Musbury Garage
	Fuel
	£11.25
	£2.25
	£13.50

	**DD
	Tiscali
	Broadband
	£16.34
	£4.08
	£20.42

	**2565
	HMRC
	Tax & NI
	
	
	£514.83

	**2566
	Veolia
	Container rental
	99.78
	19.96
	£119.74

	**2567
	Cash
	Toilet Cleaner
	
	
	£100

	**2568 
	DALC
	Membership
	
	
	£612.30

	**2569
	DPF
	Membership
	
	
	£35


b) P3 Annual Grant 2nd Payment of £500 received from DCC  - total received £1000

c) Precept payment of £22,500.00 received 30/3/11

d) Dog Fouling – cost of bins £59 and emptying service £200 3 times a week for one year. These costs were surprising but it was felt that as the recent Neighbourhood Assessment had highlighted this as the main concern we should provide one more bin in the centre of Colyton near the car park and review its use after 12 months with a view to relocating it if possible.

Bin ordered 12th April & should be with us in 2 –3 weeks.


The next Finance & Planning meeting needs to be held before the Annual Parish Meeting so the date of Monday 18th April at 1900 was agreed.

 Cllr Arnott asked whether the Pavilion should be registered in the Parish   ownership. Cllr Parr said the Football club issues needed to be sorted first then registration could take place. Cllr Turner confirmed the position and stated that the running costs are met from the Playing Field account administered by the Council.

10/10/125  PLANNING

a
Planning Applications

*1/0402/FUL  Swallows Eaves Hotel, Colyford 

Single storey side extension, new window, new roof light, new section of pitched roof over existing flat roof, replacement shed and new vehicular access


* Cllr Arnott declared an interest – his daughter works there as a waitress.


SUPPORTED.

But the point is to be made that both Colyford applications were only received late last week and residents have very little time to register their comments.

*11/0697/FUL Nunford Farm,Colyton – Mr R Collier

Construction of replacement agricultural building.

*Cllrs Collier declared an interest, their son is the applicant. They left the room.

SUPPORTED

11/0671/FUL 1 Streethayne Cottages, Hooperhayne Rd, Colyton – Mr & Mrs Stone
Two storey side extension incorporating dormer and garden room

SUPPORTED

*11/0678/LBC Rose Cottage, Dolphin St, Colyton for Mr C Chesterton

Replace 2 ground floor windows and 1 front entrance door and frame, on a like for like basis.

*Cllr Parr declared an interest; this is a friend of his.

No plans received yet – defer to next planning meeting

11/0374/LBC  Land Adjoining Old Manor Gardens, Colyford for S Howard

Construction of 4 no double garages (alternative to those approved under application 07/1693/FUL). 
 This is an amendment to the previous application, which was supported, and involves re-siting the garage serving plot 3 dwelling.

SUPPORTED but only if, as a condition of planning, the two visitor parking spaces are reinstated onsite and no further trees are removed.

This area is already very congested with traffic and the Parish Council could not support this application as it stands with the loss of two valuable car parking spaces.

b
Planning Decisions 

None recorded

d
Correspondence

None

10/10/126   Amenities:   

Cllr Stone asked Cllr Pady how the map of the drains & leaks was progressing.

Cllr Pady said very little progress had been made.

Cllr Clifford pointed out that the Woodland Trust were offering free community tree planting pack to celebrate the Queens Golden Jubilee next year. This was considered a good idea.

Cllr Davis asked how the Ham Lane project was progressing and Cllr Pady said that it is being considered by the Environment Agency.

Juliet Oliver, a resident of Colyford, had pointed out that two benches opposite the Post Office in Colyford need attention. The clerk will ask John Rollings the maintenance man to look at these (done & repaired).

Cllr Arnott asked that the meeting be suspended so that a member of the public could talk. This was agreed and Mark Mann reported that the grass between the two levels at the Youth Building needs cutting. It is more than a hand mower can tackle. Cllr R Collier will look at it.

Cllr Turner reported that at the playing fields in the area where the old phone box was there are problems with the wire – it needs tightening up and possibly replacing. Cllr B Collier and John Rollings will look at it.

He also asked for more dog signs at the old entrance where the bike rack used to be. Clerk will ask John to place a sign there.
10/10/127
Peace Memorial Playing Field



 Liaison Sub Committee

Colin Chesterton is away until 14th April and although the make up of the committee has been decided the actual committee has not yet been elected.

It was proposed by Cllr House and seconded by Cllr Stone that this is left until after the elections in May.

A letter will be written to the organisations concerned to ask for their nominations.

Cllr Turner pointed out that the Football Club needs a lease before they can seek further funding.

There was some discussion as to how this could be moved forward and it was decided that a letter would be written confirming that the football pitches are leased from the Parish Council if this wasn’t sufficient a formal lease would be drawn up.

Philip Richards (Football Club) would confirm what information is needed to obtain the grant they are seeking and present it to the council.

Cllr Stone reported that he is still awaiting a response from East Devon re the spoil heap.

Cllr Davis had received some information from somebody willing to consult with us on the provision of the skate park, recommended by a Colyton resident.

He was asked to invite him to look at the area in question and give us his recommendations.

10/10/128
Other matters at the discretion of the Chairman

Letters from Everys Solicitors re Land at Stafford Common.

Cllr R Collier proposed that these matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. financially sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr Pady and agreed

10/10/129     Dates of future meetings

Finance & Planning Meeting – Monday 18th April – 7pm Feofees Board Room
Parish Annual Meeting Wednesday 20th April 
Parish Council May meeting – 16th May

10/10/130    Matters to be taken in Committee – see above.

The meeting closed at 2130.

Meeting reports – April 2011
EDDC
Special Development Management Committee – Tuesday 15th March 2011
PC rep – A Davis,
Meeting was to discuss the “Feedback report on LDF Consultation during 2010”  *
Many submissions made principally from developers wanting to be able to do more development and residents groups (Ottery & Exmouth) wanting less development.
Made following submission – “The Committee will be aware of recent concerns about the traffic & highway infrastructure in the Lower Axe Valley.  There appears to be little mention of these problems and concerns in the LDF Summary document except for a general mention in section 4.2 of highway capacity.  This may be because highways are regarded as a County responsibility.  Can I ask this Committee to ensure measures to deal with the Lower Axe Highway concerns are included in the final document?  This would ensure development in the area is not stifled by inadequate highways.”
Colyton PC needs to give plenty of attention to the LDF development in the future as documents reach finalisation.
* Copy of this report available from me.
Stop Line Way – Contact Group meeting Thursday 17th March 2011
PC reps – A Davis, G Stephens
DCC rep – Ros Mills
Received feedback report from Exhibition Day – all details will be put on DCC website.
Received two road safety audit reports
1) Dated 26 June 2009 – relates to A3052, Orchard Close to Cownhayne Lane.
Noted in particular auditor says in relation priority scheme at White Hart “..the likelihood of collision is still high.  The safest way to manage opposing traffic through a single lane is with signals”.
2) Dated 14 February 2011 – relates to section from Orchard Close to Seaton.
DCC advised there is to be a meeting with local County Councillors who will be presented with options to progress.  We were not advised of the options.
Environmental report is to be published on the website
Further monitoring of traffic on the A3052 and along Cownhayne is to be done.
Following the meeting we sent email to S Randall-Johnson & Jim Knight
“We had one of our regular consultation meetings with Ros Mills last Thursday.
She advised us of the comments from the recent exhibition days and confirmed she will meet with you this week to review options and agree how to progress the route.
 
We still have three main concerns :-
 
1. The section of the route down the A3052, especially the Coly Road junction B3161(Pear Tree Corner) and the proposed priority system at the R Coly bridge.
 
This concern was further increased by the Stage 1 Safety Audit dated 26 June 2009 we received at the meeting.   
Under item B9 The Highway Safety Auditor states "....the likelihood of collision is still high. The safest way to manage opposing traffic through a single lane is with signals."  But in the attached audit feedback response the traffic signal option is rejected.
 
We have always maintained the A3052, the B3161 junction and the R Coly/tramway crossings are the most difficult problems for this section of the route, they need resolution before the rest of the route is agreed.
 
2.  The effect of the route on Orchard Close residents, but we are sure they have let you know of their views.
 
3. The width of the route (3 metre + 1 metre verges), we understood from Ros this accords with Sustrans guidelines and the effect on the nature reserves.
We wonder what is said in the environmental audit about the route being adjacent to the reserves.
 
In addition we understand there are no plans at the moment how to deal with the route along Cownhayne Lane.”
Next meeting 12 May 2011
DCC HATOC Meeting - Monday 28th March 2011
PC reps A Davis, G Stephens
Submission to HATOC
“The highway infrastructure of the Lower Axe Valley to service the development and future long term sustainability of Seaton is clearly inadequate.  This problem has been known for many years and is not just a short term issue associated with Seaton Regeneration.  Highway improvements have to be developed and planned for implementation at an early date to ensure Seaton regeneration is not stifled.
The proposal for an “environmental weight restriction” called for so forcefully and with such a professional campaign by the Axmouth Parish Council is a solution for their local environment but would only serve to divert and concentrate traffic elsewhere.  You will have clearly seen from the DCC Highways consultation paper the alternative routes also have significant problems and I do not intend to start to count listed buildings, measure road widths, footpath lengths or any other criteria, all routes into Seaton are not fit for purpose. We therefore oppose the Axmouth proposal.
It is clear a better alternative has to be found and we submit relief roads must be considered.  Would that one could be built around Colyford.
However, and I make no apology for going outside our parish boundary we need a solution for the whole area; at Axmouth a relief road is not excluded by the geography.  Indeed the B3172 main thoroughfare forms two sides of a triangle and appears to present an obvious solution which needs to be urgently explored in detail.  It is said such a relief road is not wanted by Axmouth residents, EDDC planners object to it and there is no funding.
But, it is clear in the recent Axmouth Parish Plan questionnaire responses that a third of the residents positively do want a relief road and another 22% didn’t know.  A project plan to show some details, the benefits the road and some associated infill housing could bring to the village may well produce a strong majority in support of the project.  The village could have a most attractive virtually traffic free pedestrianised centre.
EDDC planners are said to object to such a development plan as it would be on a small part of the flood plain and near the nature reserves.  The issue of the flood plain can surely be overcome; it has in Seaton and the nature reserves cannot be a reason as they are on the opposite bank of the river Axe.  The area where a relief road could be built has been a caravan park for many years.
The funding – of course, that is the real challenge.  Clearly to date the opportunity to obtain a contribution from the Seaton regeneration developer has not been taken.  It must be followed up; a penny on a tin of beans would surely be enough. It will be difficult to secure funding for this project but the Axmouth campaign group would have the full support of Colyton Parish Council to secure funds from county, business, government or even EU sources.
Such a relief road would provide a real solution to the highway infrastructure problem for the Lower Axe Valley.  We urge you to reject this application for a weight restriction and instead call upon EDDC planning department and DCC Highways to urgently produce a project development plan for full consideration by the local communities.”
The meeting refused the application for a weight restriction at Axmouth and agreed to have a relief road included as part of the LDF and LTP process.
Axmouth Village Meeting – Wednesday 6th April 2011
Meeting called by Axmouth District Councillor – Ian Thomas.
PC reps – A Davis, C Stone
Also H West, Colyford
General feedback to Axmouth residents about the refusal of the weight restriction by HATOC.
Further actions agreed were:-
1) To review more formally a relief road.
2) To obtain more traffic data – vehicle counts, surveys.
3) To review short term mitigation measures.
4) To seek alliance with other villages.
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